

8th Annual Science Policy Awards of Excellence





Introducing the 8th Annual Science Policy Awards of Excellence –Youth Category

CSPC is proud to present its 8th Annual Science Policy Awards of Excellence -Youth Category.

This award recognizes a young individual (student, postdoctoral fellow, researcher, entrepreneur, etc.) under the age of 35 who developed an innovative and compelling evidence-based policy that will make a positive difference to Canadians. Proposals were to be connected to one or more of the themes for the 2021 CSPC Conference. This award is designed not only to highlight innovative, evidence-driven policy ideas, but also to encourage innovative young people who may not currently be studying, or working on, public policy to develop and share their policy ideas.

The Selection Committee was impressed by the quality of the submissions and the dedication of the applicants so they wanted to share the best of these innovative evidence-based policy proposals with the CSPC community.

Please join us in congratulating our 2021 winner **Shaarika Sarasija** for her proposal **"Finding respite care for persons living with dementia among students of Canadian health professions"** and our runners-ups. **Taylor Reidlinger** and **Hannah Rahim**.



2021 Winner
Shaarika Sarasija
Post Doctoral Fellow, Unviersity
of Ottawa



2021 Runner-Up
Taylor Reidlinger
Masters Student,
Environment and
Management at Royal
Roads University



2021 Runner-Up
Hannah Rahim
Management Consulting,
Boston Consulting Group





Introducing the 8th Annual Science Policy Awards of Excellence -Youth Category

CSPC would like to extend very warm thanks to the distinguished members of our 2021 Youth Award Selection Committee for their valuable time, commitment and enthusiasm for encouraging young people to consider how they might contribute to evidence-based policy.

Proposals were blind-reviewed and the Committee enjoyed learning about the incredible diversity and passion of the applicants once the winners had been selected and the applicants were revealed.

2021 CSPC Youth Award Selection Committee



Alice B. Aiken Professor; Vice President Research & Innovation. Dalhousie University



Elizabeth Douville Founder & Managing Partner, AmorChem



Hannah Harrison Postdoctoral Scholar, University of Guelph; Science Director, SSHRC Coastal Routes Project; CSPC 2020 Youth Award Winner



John Hepburn Chief Executive Officer, Mitacs



Paul Dufour Senior Fellow, Institute for Science, Society and Policy, University of Ottawa



Sandra Noel Director, Service Excellence. Accelerated Growth Service, ISED

2021 CSPC Awards Committee



Co-Chair: **Naveed Aziz** CEO, CGen Canada



Co-Chair: **Christina Stachulak** Senior Policy Advisor National Research Council Canada



Amar Benaissa Change Management Lead, Modern Niagara



Anne Ballantyne Advisor, Strategic Initiatives and **Business** Development Officer, National Research Council Canada



Brigit Viens PhD, Director, Strategic Development Initiatives, University of Ottawa



Madeena Sultana PhD. Defence Scientist, Defence Research and Development Canada



Teresa Joseph PhD, Neuroscientist, McGill University



Wendi Zhou PhD, Policy Analyst, Health Canada



BIOGRAPHY

Dr. Shaarika Sarasija is a postdoctoral fellow with the Faculty of Medicine at the University of Ottawa. A neuroscientist with over 17 years of research experience, Dr. Sarasija's work has been published in various high-impact journals and presented at regional and international conferences. She has been the recipient of numerous awards during her career, including a CIHR postdoctoral fellowship award in 2021. Her research has focused on the mechanism behind the development of Alzheimer's disease with a focus on the impact of calcium signaling, metabolism, and oxidative stress on neurodegeneration. Currently, she is spearheading a project that strives to understand the mechanism responsible for the prevalence of Alzheimer's disease in women. Dr. Sarasija believes that her scientific training and acumen can be used most effectively in public service and plans to work in science and health policy development.

INSPIRATION

As a researcher studying the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease, dementia is a topic that is rarely out of my mind. However, the human toll of the disease came more into focus when I began volunteering with the Dementia Society of Ottawa and Renfrew County (DSORC). I am part of their "Make a Connection, Take a Break" program aimed at providing meaningful social interactions for persons living with dementia (PLWDs)and respite for their caregivers. Unfortunately, this program is usually limited to about one hour of engagement per week. Given increased life expectancy, a concurrent increase in PLWDs is inevitable. Therefore, it is critical to form a system to prevent caregiver burnout. Most students enrolling in programs in health sciences already volunteer to receive patient care experience. Therefore, I believe an internship program where students provide respite care can offset the physical, mental, and economical burden on primary caregivers of PLWDs.

OPPORTUNITY FOR ACTION

In 2019, the Public Health Agency of Canada (PHAC) published Canada's first national dementia strategy in which it called attention to that about 432,000 Canadians are currently living with dementia and that this number is poised to grow dramatically with a growing and aging population [1]. Dementia can be defined as a chronic and progressive condition that affects brain function resulting in symptoms affecting mood, personality, language skills, and/or cognitive decline. While dementia associated with Alzheimer's disease is the most common form, it can also be brought on by other neurodegenerative diseases like Lewy body, frontotemporal, or vascular dementias, or due to traumatic brain injuries. Progressive decline in persons living with dementia (PLWD) could adversely affect even their ability to perform basic daily tasks required for normal living like bathing or getting dressed. Recent studies have shown that the global cases of dementia may triple by 2050 [2]. Therefore, it is imperative that action be taken to reduce the dramatic toll dementia is set to unleash on Canadian society.

In "A Dementia Strategy for Canada: Together We Aspire", the PHAC identified three major national objectives: First, set into place measures to prevent dementia; second, advance therapeutic strategies and find a cure; and third, improve the quality of life of PLWDs and their caregivers. As part of the third objective, the dementia strategy pledges to focus on "Improving support for family/friend caregivers, including through access to resources and supports" [1]. PLWDs rarely live alone, and their caregivers tend to be primarily family members, with children accounting for 58% and spouses 32% of caregivers, with friends or neighbors making up the rest. They ensure that the daily essential needs of PLWDs are met and commonly are a PLWD's sole source of social interaction or emotional support. There is a higher likelihood for caregivers for people living with dementia to experience distress (45%) compared to caregivers of other seniors (25%). They are also 60% more likely to report distress if the person receiving their care displays verbal or physical aggression. This is not surprising given that caregivers for PLWD work on average 26 hours per week, which is significantly higher than the 17 hours per week provided by caregivers for seniors without dementia. This can adversely affect not just their emotional well-being but employment status and financial well-being [3]–[4]. Caregivers also face out-of-pocket expenses for home modifications, transportation, rehabilitation services, and medications for PLWDs which the CIHI estimated to be \$1.4billions in 2016, with it rising to \$2.4 billions by 2031.

Federal tax measures are available to alleviate the toll caregiving expenses may have, as are tax credits and financial support at the provincial level. Newfoundland and Labrador have policies that allow the PLWD to pay their caregiver. The Nova Scotia Caregiver Benefit provides financial support to caregivers of high-need, low-income adults, while the Manitoba Primary Caregiver Tax Credit provides a refundable credit. However, some of these currently benefit only caregivers with taxable income and could be difficult to access [5]. There are also local support groups, adult day programs, and regional dementia societies like chapters of The Alzheimer's Society of Canada and the Alzheimer's Association, aimed at assisting caregivers. Veterans Affairs Canada also provides day programs for PWLDs [1]; however, these are meant to complement or supplement programs available in the community or provided by the provincial or territorial health plan. While useful, the need to provide further respite to caregivers remains critical and unmet. The establishment of an internship program asking those planning to pursue educational degrees to enter Canada's regulated health professions to step up could address this need.

PROPOSED ACTION

While many non-profit organizations do exceptional work in finding volunteers to provide respite care to PLWDs, it is unfortunately not enough to fully address the challenges associated with providing consistent care to them. There is an urgent need for this crisis to be addressed as the numbers of PLWDs are set to multiply over the coming decades [1]-[2] and caregivers of PLWDs tend to report heightened levels of emotional and financial stress when compared to caregivers of other seniors [3]-[4]. Here, I propose the introduction of a voluntary, financially incentivized internship program, urging students planning to enter a regulated health profession in Canada, to step to provide respite care to PLWDs.

Health professions across Canada are governed at the provincial or territorial level through public legislations. While there is variability across the provinces in the number of health professions that are regulated, each province has enacted independent versions of an act regulating health professions in their jurisdiction (Tables 1–10; [1]–[21]). Based on these acts, self-governing, autonomous institutions (normally referred to as colleges – not to be confused with post-secondary educational institutions) have been established for individual health professions. These colleges are responsible for setting out the eligibility criteria for licensure approval (required for practicing said profession in each province), registering/licensing of health professionals under their purview, and if necessary, addressing complaints against them. In the Northwest Territories and Nunavut, health professionals

register with the Office of the Registrar responsible for Professional Licensing within the Department of Health and Social Services for their license (Table:11-12, [22]-[23]). In Yukon, profession-specific, registrars appointed by the Minister carry out this function (Table:13, [24]).

Students in these regulated health professions receive years of anatomy, physiology, and patient care training, and more importantly, are encouraged to develop the empathy required to provide respite care to PLWDs. It is also worth noting that most students interested in health professions already volunteer at medical clinics, hospitals, longterm care homes, and hospices for patient-care experience prior to enrolling in educational degrees required for their health profession of choice. Therefore, regulatory bodies for the various health professions, with financial and logistical support from their corresponding provincial governments could institute an internship program where students would provide respite care for PLWDs. The numbers of hours of respite care experience provided by students could be adjusted depending on the need for respite care in a particular province; this need in the community could be ascertained by collaborating with local dementia societies, support groups, and practicing medical professionals. These societies, groups and professionals could also provide insight into the level of care required by each PLWD, ranging from just requiring some additional social interaction versus needing more intensive life-sustaining support. The timeframe to acquire this experience can be set to start a year before the student's enrollment in the educational program required for their health profession. This will allow the students of health professions multiple years to accrue the required hours of experience and for their assignment to be staggered to persons living with more advanced dementia as their healthcare training progresses. Given that this internship program has the potential to cause financial, time, and emotional stress on the health professionals-intraining, it could be incentivized with discounted licensing fees, tax-breaks on future income (for a predetermined number of years), and free psychological counselling as needed. With this program, permanent caregivers would receive support and respite, while students planning to enter various regulated health professions will receive additional first-hand experience in patient care. Please refer to the attached PowerPoint for the tables identified in the proposal.

REFERENCES

- [1] Public Health Agency of Canada, "A Dementia Strategy for Canada: Together We Aspire Canada.ca", Canada.ca, 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/diseases-conditions/dementia-strategy.html. [Accessed: 10 Sep 2021].
- [2] L. Rizzi, I. Rosset and M. Roriz-Cruz, "Global Epidemiology of Dementia: Alzheimer's and Vascular Types", BioMed Research International, vol. 2014, pp. 1-8, 2014. Available: 10.1155/2014/908915 [Accessed 10 September 2021].
- [3] Canadian Institute for Health Information, "Unpaid caregiver challenges and supports | CIHI", Cihi.ca, 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.cihi.ca/en/dementia-in-canada/unpaid-caregiver-challenges-and-supports. [Accessed: 10-Sep-2021].
- [4] S. Sinha, J. Dunning, I. Wong, and M. Nicin, "Why Canada needs better care for working caregivers", National Institute of Aging, 2018. [Online]. Available: https://www.bayshore.ca/2018/04/03/bayshore-healthcare-funds-national-institute-on-ageings-report-on-why-canada-needs-better-care-for-working-caregivers/. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [5] Canadian Academy of Health Sciences, "Improving the quality of life and care of persons living with dementia and their caregivers.", Cahs-acss.ca, 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.cahs-acss.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Report. pdf. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [6] Alberta Health Information, "Regulated health professions and colleges", Alberta.ca, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.alberta.ca/regulated-health-professions.aspx#jumplinks-0. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [7] Ministry of Health, Alberta, Canada, "Health Professions Act", https://www.qp.alberta.ca/570.cfm?frm_isbn=9780779823130&search_by=link, 2000.
 - [8] Ministry of Health, British Columbia, "HEALTH PROFESSIONS ACT", Victoria, British Columbia, Canada, 1996.
 - [9] BC Health Regulators, "Regulated Health Professionals BCHR BC Health Regulators", BCHR, 2021. [Online].

Available: https://bchealthregulators.ca/health-regulation-in-bc/regulated-health-professions/. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].

- [10] Province of Manitoba Health and Seniors Care, "The Regulated Health Professions Act (RHPA) | Province of Manitoba", Province of Manitoba Health and Seniors Care, 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.mb.ca/health/rhpa/index.html. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [11] Province of Manitoba Health and Seniors Care, "The Regulated Health Professions Act", S.M. 2009, c. 15 Bill 18, Province of Manitoba, 2009.
- [12] "Certified Occupations", www2.gnb.ca, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www2.gnb.ca/content/gnb/en/departments/post-secondary_education_training_and_labour/Jobs/content/LabourMobility/CertifiedOccupations.html. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
 - [13] Ministry of Health and Wellness of Nova Scotia, "Regulated Health Professions Network Act", BILL NO. 147, 2012.
- [14] NOVA SCOTIA REGULATED HEALTH PROFESSIONS NETWORK, "Regulated Health Professions Nova Scotia", NSRHPN, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.nsrhpn.ca/member-listing/. [Accessed: 10 Sep 2021].
- [15] Ministry of Health, Ontario, "Regulated Health Professions Act, 1991 Health Workforce Planning Branch Health Care Professionals MOHLTC", Health.gov.on.ca, 1991. [Online]. Available: https://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/hhrsd/about/rhpa.aspx. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [16] Legislative Counsel Office, Prince Edward Island, "Regulated Health Professions Act", Department of Health and Wellness, Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island, 2021.
- [17] Commissioner for Admission to Professions, "Professions Governed by a Professional Order", Quebec.ca, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.quebec.ca/en/employment/trades-occupations/regulated-professions-trades/professions-governed-professional-order. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [18] Health Care Administration and Provider Resources, Saskatchewan, "Licensing for Health Care Practices and Professionals | Health Care Administration and Provider Resources | Government of Saskatchewan", Government of Saskatchewan, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.saskatchewan.ca/government/health-care-administration-and-provider-resources/licensing-for-health-care-practices-and-professionals. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [19] Department of Health and Community Services, "HEALTH PROFESSIONS ACT: AN ACT RESPECTING THE REGULATION OF CERTAIN HEALTH PROFESSIONS", St. John's, Newfoundland and Labrador, Canada, 2010.
- [20] Department of Health and Community Services., "MEDICAL ACT: AN ACT RESPECTING THE PRACTICE OF MEDICINE IN THE PROVINCE", St. John's, Newfoundland and Labrador, Canada, 2011.
- [21] Department of Health and Community Services., "REGISTERED NURSES ACT: AN ACT RESPECTING REGISTERED NURSES", St. John's, Newfoundland and Labrador, Canada, 2008.
- [22] The Office of the Registrar, Professional Licensing, Health and Social Services of Northwest Territories, "Professional Licensing | Health and Social Services", Hss.gov.nt.ca, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.hss.gov.nt.ca/en/services/professional-licensing. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [23] "Regulated professions", Carrefour Nunavut, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://carrefournunavut.ca/en/nunavut-guide/immigrate/en/regulated-professions. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].
- [24] Government of Yukon, "Professional licensing | Government of Yukon", Yukon.ca, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://yukon.ca/en/professional-licensing. [Accessed: 10- Sep- 2021].

2021 RUNNER-UP - Taylor Reidlinger A Call to Modernize Canadian Fisheries Policy: for Better

A Call to Modernize Canadian Fisheries Policy: for Better Community Well-being, Food Security, Climate Resilience, and Economic Prosperity



BIOGRAPHY

Taylor grew up in Treaty 7 lands in Okotoks, Alberta. As a curious child, she was constantly outside exploring. On her first visit to Victoria, BC, Taylor was enchanted by the diversity of ecological niches and species. She moved west and completed her BSc in Biology at the University of Victoria.

Taylor has now lived in coastal BC for a dozen years. Her past work spans research, education, and project management roles. Engaging in intersectional spaces taught Taylor the power of bringing science together with other ways of knowing to find generative solutions. She is now pursuing her Masters of Environment and Management at Royal Roads University. Her research focuses on innovations in marine food systems: how people are finding new pathways to positive marine food futures. Taylor can usually be found in or around the ocean: walking her dog on the beach, surfing, free diving, or sailing.

INSPIRATION

I have long been interested in food as a major connector. We interact with food daily, our recipes hold generations of tradition, and food dictates many of our relationships to the earth. During my master's degree, I took systems thinking courses. I was inspired that small leverage points in complex systems could influence exponential positive change. Working in fisheries policy has allowed me to attempt just that. By supporting individuals on the issues that matter to them, their communities, and our ecosystems. I work to understand these needs and generations of coastal knowledge, then I try to leverage our fisheries-related systems to be more aligned with modern values. Recent events in Canadian fisheries reminded me of how complicated the fisheries industry can be, how citizens are trying to make the best food decisions for their health, their communities, and our ecosystems, and how impactful policy is in food systems.

OPPORTUNITY FOR ACTION

The interconnected challenges of food security, climate change, and sustainable socio-economic systems will only become more complex and put under more pressure in coming years [1], [2]. Coastal ecosystems and communities are especially susceptible to these challenges [3]–[7]. Mounting evidence shows how Canadian fisheries policies increasingly undermine the industry's potential for positive social, environmental, and economic outcomes – especially in the Pacific region [8]–[10]. With the longest coastline in the world, as well as a rich and diverse marine resource base, Canada can make resounding positive impacts on coastal communities and the nation by changing current fisheries policies.

Current Fisheries Policy Failure

A lack of strong, modern policies have allowed Canadian fisheries to become increasingly consolidated and

2021 RUNNER-UP - Taylor Reidlinger

A Call to Modernize Canadian Fisheries Policy: for Better Community Well-being, Food Security, Climate Resilience, and Economic Prosperity

controlled by a few large corporations and foreign interests [11]. Attempts have been made to slow this trend in Atlantic Canada with owner-operator requirements. However, in the Pacific region, anyone can still buy, sell, and rent the right to fish. Licence and quota continue to be scooped up and consolidated by speculative investors [12]. As this happens, local communities lose their connection to local fisheries and the tangible (i.e. harbour infrastructure and incomes) and intangible (i.e. community relationships and connection to the sea) benefits associated with the industry [13], [14]. The Individual Transferable Quota system was introduced to help with resource sustainability, but the current system has failed to protect Canada's iconic fish species (like Pacific salmon), while also failing to fulfill its mandate for equitable distribution of benefits [10], [11], [15].

Threats to Food Security

Increasing global populations and changing incomes and food preferences will only increase demand for nutritious foods in coming decades [16]. Meanwhile, the climate crisis is placing more pressure on food systems, as well as land and water resources. Food security is a high priority issue worldwide [2], [16]–[19]; and as such, fish and marine foods play a critical role [20], [21].

COVID-19 limitations highlighted how Canadian fisheries have become too export focused [22]. The value of seafood no longer adequately supports local cultural, economic, and nutritional needs. Canada exports approximately 85% of its seafood, while also importing approximately 63% of the seafood consumed locally [23]. Additionally, Canadian seafood is largely processed elsewhere, which undermines food security and coastal economies [24]. The lack of value-added processing prior to export results in a loss of local jobs, while also directing local seafood products away from Canadian food supplies. Canada needs a proactive vision for food security and nutrition within its fisheries approach.

A Harvester's Dilemma

The current fisheries management system makes it difficult for harvesters to incorporate their knowledge into innovations that shift the status-quo. If harvesters cannot afford to own their own vessel, licence, or quota, they have limited say in how they fish. When COVID-19 interrupted global markets, fish harvesters' ideas to adapt were encumbered by both bureaucracy and by the policies that sell control and ownership to corporations and investors [25]. While Active harvesters hold intimate local knowledge of ecosystems and fishing practices, their experience is ultimately undervalued at the decision-making table [14], [26].

A Call to Government Action

Current Canadian fisheries policies reduce the benefits to local communities and income to harvesters. Because active harvesters capture only a small portion of the value of Pacific fisheries [27], they have less financial capacity and liberty to invest in other local businesses. Additionally, the lack of transparency in the fisheries industry and inadequate data tracking by the Department of Fisheries and Oceans (DFO) only exacerbates public confusion and lack of trust around the sustainability of seafoods [28]–[31]. The government fails to track beneficial ownership

PROPOSED ACTION

Fisheries are a unique resource. They intersect economic, social, cultural, and ecological elements of grand challenges, such as food security, climate adaptation, and economic progress [33], [34]. The Canadian government needs to boldly modernize fisheries policy to better protect Indigenous and Canadian interests and ecosystems.

2021 RUNNER-UP - Taylor Reidlinger

A Call to Modernize Canadian Fisheries Policy: for Better Community Well-being, Food Security, Climate Resilience, and Economic Prosperity

It is an important moment in Canadian history; an election has been called amid the COVID-19 pandemic and Canada is developing its first Aquaculture Act and a Federal Blue Economy Strategy. It is an opportune time to define a new path forward for resilient coasts and communities.

Key policy changes needed in Canada's fisheries industry are: 1) bringing control and access rights back to local communities and active harvesters; 2) prioritizing fisheries as a local food, not just a trade commodity; 3) supporting harvesters and coastal communities to innovate, adapt, and add value to the fishery supply chain; and, 4) taking a more collaborative and regional approach to management.

1) Bringing Access Back to Community

Moving forward, only those who actively fish should be able to hold licence and quota. The rentier class of "slipper skippers" only drive-up prices and make it less tenable for active harvesters to own their own business. Access rights should be vetted, not simply sold to the highest bidder. Beneficial ownership in fisheries need to be tracked by the Department for Fisheries and Oceans, to ensure industry transparency and exclude investors simply looking to control the supply chain. Instead of policy which "facilitates the drain of revenue from active fishers" [10, p. 20], local, active harvesters should be protected by policies that limit the marketization of resource access.

2) Prioritizing Fish as Food

Fisheries policy must embrace fish as a food product, not just as a trade resource [35]. The Federal government, which has jurisdiction over fisheries, needs to ensure fishing access rights are held by bona fide harvesters. Provincial governments need to hold the Federal government to account, and, enhance fisheries elements within their jurisdiction, including food processing and safety, coastal environmental protection, and local labour forces [24].

Canadian seafoods – from kelp to tuna – should be central in discussions and decision-making around food security, community well-being, and 'blue growth'. Instead, they are often left out of the picture [19], [36]. Canadian seafood can and should be local, sustainable, and traceable. Shorter supply chains and increased local processing better respect fishery resources and maximize co-benefits, such as: increased nutritional quality, reduced carbon footprints, and enhanced cultural and community ties [35].

3) Investing in Fisheries

Fisheries innovation can play a role in climate change mitigation and adaptation. Federal and provincial investments in fisheries need to match the scope of the issues faced. For example, in the Pacific region, Federal funding currently focuses only on salmon. Investments that support local fisheries-related enterprises can increase the locality and traceability of fish, and encourage spending in adjacent industries, such as mechanics and vendors. Policies which have hurt independent harvesters' profits and ownership have restricted their financial ability to take risks, develop new fishing technologies, and keep their business spending local [24], [27].

4) Improving Collaborative Management

The diversity of Canada's coastal ecosystems and communities demands fisheries management that is regional, collaborative, and iterative. This approach can empower fish harvesters as essential workers and knowledge keepers, improve detection and responsiveness to unexpected changes, increase innovation, and support better

2021 RUNNER-UP - Taylor Reidlinger A Call to Modernize Canadian Fisheries Policy: for Better

A Call to Modernize Canadian Fisheries Policy: for Better Community Well-being, Food Security, Climate Resilience, and Economic Prosperity

planning, visioning, and stewardship [37]. Increasing federal and provincial staff will be key to engaging with diverse regions with varied needs; especially as marine industries grow with the blue economy [38] [39].

If Canada seeks to create resilient coastal communities, increase national food security, and have a sustainable, prosperous seafood industry, then Canadian fisheries policies and regulations must be promptly modernized.

REFERENCES

- [1] Arias, P. A., N. Bellouin, E. Coppola, R. G. Jones, G. Krinner, J. Marotzke, V. Naik, M. D. Palmer, G-K. Plattner, J. et al., "IPCC, 2021: Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change." 2021.
- [2] V. Gitz, A. Meybeck, L. Lipper, C. Young, and S. Braatz, "Climate change and food security: risks and responses," FAO, p. 122, Apr. 2016.
- [3] J. N. Kittinger et al., "A practical approach for putting people in ecosystem-based ocean planning," Front. Ecol. Environ., vol. 12, no. 8, pp. 448–456, Oct. 2014, doi: 10.1890/130267.
- [4] R. Wynberg and M. Hauck, "People, Power, and the Coast: a Conceptual Framework for Understanding and Implementing Benefit Sharing," Ecol. Soc., vol. 19, no. 1, p. art27, 2014, doi: 10.5751/ES-06250-190127.
- [5] A. H. Dolan and I. J. Walker, "Understanding Vulnerability of Coastal Communities to Climate Change Related Risks," J. Coast. Res., no. SI 39 (Proceedings of the 8th International Coastal Symposium), pp. 1316–1323, 2006.
- [6] N. J. Bennett, J. Blythe, C. S. White, and C. Campero, "Blue growth and blue justice: Ten risks and solutions for the ocean economy," Mar. Policy, vol. 125, p. 104387, Mar. 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.marpol.2020.104387.
 - [7] R. Ommer, Coasts Under Stress: Restructuring and Social-Ecological Health. 2007.
- [8] K. McDonald, West Coast Fisheries: Sharing Risks And Benefits. Ottawa: Speaker of the House of Commons, 2019, p. 64. [Online]. Available: https://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/Committee/421/FOPO/Reports/RP10387715/foporp21/e.pdf
- [9] B.C. Wild Salmon Advisory Council, "Recommendations for a Made-in-B.C. Wild Salmon Strategy," Prepared for the Province of British Columbia, Feb. 2019. [Online]. Available: https://engage.gov.bc.ca/app/uploads/sites/426/2019/03/Wild-Salmon-Advisory-Council-Report.pdf
- [10] M. Gardner, "Comparative analysis of commercial fisheries policies and regulations on Canada's Atlantic and Pacific coasts," Fisheries and Oceans Canada, Halifax, Mar. 2021. Accessed: Jul. 29, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.pac.dfo-mpo.gc.ca/consultation/fm-gp/socio-econ/docs/gp-report-rapport-eng.html
- [11] A. R. Haas, D. N. Edwards, and U. R. Sumaila, "Corporate concentration and processor control: Insights from the salmon and herring fisheries in British Columbia," Mar. Policy, vol. 68, pp. 83–90, Jun. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.marpol.2016.02.019.
- [12] H. Österblom et al., "Transnational Corporations as 'Keystone Actors' in Marine Ecosystems," PLOS ONE, vol. 10, no. 5, p. e0127533, May 2015, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0127533.
- [13] N. Bennett et al., "Fishing for a Future: Understanding access issues and wellbeing among independent fish harvesters in British Columbia, Canada," 2020, doi: 10.13140/RG.2.2.10238.61762.
- [14] N. J. Bennett et al., "Coastal and Indigenous community access to marine resources and the ocean: A policy imperative for Canada," Mar. Policy, vol. 87, pp. 186–193, Jan. 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.marpol.2017.10.023.
- [15] D. N. Edwards and E. Pinkerton, "The hidden role of processors in an individual transferable quota fishery," Ecol. Soc., vol. 24, no. 3, p. art36, 2019, doi: 10.5751/ES-11148-240336.
- [16] C. Costello et al., "The future of food from the sea," Nature, vol. 588, no. 7836, pp. 95–100, Dec. 2020, doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-2616-y.
- [17] M. A. MacNeil et al., "Transitional states in marine fisheries: adapting to predicted global change," Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci., vol. 365, no. 1558, pp. 3753–3763, Nov. 2010, doi: 10.1098/rstb.2010.0289.
- [18] S. M. Garcia and A. A. Rosenberg, "Food security and marine capture fisheries: characteristics, trends, drivers and future perspectives," Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci., vol. 365, no. 1554, pp. 2869–2880, Sep. 2010, doi: 10.1098/rstb.2010.0171.
- [19] P. J. Cohen et al., "Securing a Just Space for Small-Scale Fisheries in the Blue Economy," Front. Mar. Sci., vol. 6, 2019, doi: 10.3389/fmars.2019.00171.
 - [20] J. N. Kittinger et al., "Committing to socially responsible seafood;" Science, vol. 356, no. 6341, pp. 912–913, Jun.

2021 RUNNER-UP - Taylor Reidlinger A Call to Modernize Canadian Fisheries Policy: for Better

A Call to Modernize Canadian Fisheries Policy: for Better Community Well-being, Food Security, Climate Resilience, and Economic Prosperity

2017, doi: 10.1126/science.aam9969.

- [21] C. Béné et al., "Feeding 9 billion by 2050 Putting fish back on the menu," Food Secur., vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 261–274, Apr. 2015, doi: 10.1007/s12571-015-0427-z.
- [22] J. S. Stoll et al., "Alternative Seafood Networks During COVID-19: Implications for Resilience and Sustainability," Front. Sustain. Food Syst., vol. 0, 2021, doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2021.614368.
- [23] "Facts on Canadian Fisheries." https://web.archive.org/web/20160916021513/http://www.dfo-mpo.gc.ca/fm-gp/sustainable-durable/fisheries-peches/species-especes-eng.htm (accessed Aug. 24, 2021).
- [24] A. Stokes and K. Vandeborne, "State of Coastal Communities in British Columbia 2017," T. Buck Suzuki Environmental Foundation, 2017.
- [25] N. J. Bennett et al., "The COVID-19 Pandemic, Small-Scale Fisheries and Coastal Fishing Communities," Coast. Manag., vol. 48, no. 4, pp. 336–347, Jul. 2020, doi: 10.1080/08920753.2020.1766937.
- [26] "The Thriving Coastal Communities Initiative: Towards an action research agenda focused on well-being in coastal communities in British Columbia," p. 25.
- [27] Ecotrust Canada and T. Buck Suzuki, "Just Transactions, Just Transitions: Towards Truly Sustainable Fisheries in British Columbia," Ecotrust Canada, Dec. 2018.
 - [28] "SEASPIRACY DOCUMENTARY," SEASPIRACY. https://www.seaspiracy.org (accessed Aug. 20, 2021).
- [29] Alexandra Gill, "B.C. restaurants remove wild salmon from their menus as a political statement about over-fishing," The Globe and Mail, Vancouver, Jul. 18, 2021. Accessed: Aug. 20, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/life/food-and-wine/restaurant-reviews/article-bc-restaurants-remove-wild-salmon-from-their-menus-as-a-political/
- [30] M. F.-A. | News and F. I. | June 29th 2021, "DFO shuts most B.C. fisheries in desperate effort to save salmon," Canada's National Observer, Jun. 29, 2021. https://www.nationalobserver.com/2021/06/29/news/dfo-shuts-most-bc-fisheries-desperate-effort-save-wild-salmon-fish (accessed Aug. 20, 2021).
- [31] T. Narwhal, "Canada's sweeping closures of Pacific coast salmon fisheries leave workers reeling," The Narwhal. https://thenarwhal.ca/fisheries-oceans-canada-commercial-closures/ (accessed Aug. 20, 2021).
- [32] Fisheries for Communities Coalition, "No Blue Economy Without Fisheries, No Fisheries Without Fish Harvesters: Submission to Fisheries and Oceans Canada Blue Economy Strategy Consultations." Jun. 14, 2021.
- [33] R. Blasiak et al., "Evolving Perspectives of Stewardship in the Seafood Industry," Front. Mar. Sci., vol. 8, p. 671837, Jun. 2021, doi: 10.3389/fmars.2021.671837.
- [34] P. A. Loring, D. V. Fazzino, M. Agapito, R. Chuenpagdee, G. Gannon, and M. Isaacs, "Fish and Food Security in Small-Scale Fisheries," in Transdisciplinarity for Small-Scale Fisheries Governance, vol. 21, R. Chuenpagdee and S. Jentoft, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2019, pp. 55–73. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-94938-3_4.
- [35] C. P. DesRivières, R. Chuenpagdee, and C. Mather, "Reconnecting people, place, and nature: examining alternative food networks in Newfoundland's fisheries," Agric. Food Secur., vol. 6, no. 1, p. 33, Dec. 2017, doi: 10.1186/s40066-017-0112-x.
- [36] M. F. Tlusty et al., "Reframing the sustainable seafood narrative," Glob. Environ. Change, vol. 59, p. 101991, Nov. 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2019.101991.
- [37] K. A. Alexander et al., "Equity of our future oceans: practices and outcomes in marine science research," Rev. Fish Biol. Fish., May 2021, doi: 10.1007/s11160-021-09661-z.
- [38] J.-B. Jouffray, R. Blasiak, A. V. Norström, H. Österblom, and M. Nyström, "The Blue Acceleration: The Trajectory of Human Expansion into the Ocean," One Earth, vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 43–54, Jan. 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.oneear.2019.12.016.
- [39] J. Lubchenco and S. D. Gaines, "A new narrative for the ocean," Science, vol. 364, no. 6444, pp. 911–911, Jun. 2019, doi: 10.1126/science.aay2241.

The need for community-driven phenomenological research to address the suicide crisis among Indigenous peoples in Canada



BIOGRAPHY

Hannah is an Associate at Boston Consulting Group with an interest in the intersections between population health, management, and social justice. She completed her Bachelor of Health Sciences degree at the University of Calgary as a Schulich Leader Scholar, receiving the President's Award for Excellence in Student Leadership and the Cumming School of Medicine Gold Medal upon her graduation in 2020. During her degree, she conducted several health research projects on topics including birth tourism, medical cannabis and transplant immunology and has published peer-reviewed papers in academic journals.

Hannah is passionate about social impact and served as the CEO of STEM Fellowship – a national charity that works to increase diversity and educational innovation in STEM through mentorship and experiential learning. She has also interned with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, where she conducted research on the rights to water and sanitation.

INSPIRATION

I was inspired to propose policy recommendations relating to the Indigenous suicide crisis, as it is one of the many longstanding consequences of Canada's history of cultural genocide of Indigenous peoples. Recent discoveries of over 1,300 unmarked graves at the sites of four former residential schools in Canada are a harrowing reminder of the widespread and systematic abuse of Indigenous peoples during colonization. This reprehensible treatment of Indigenous peoples contradicts principles of multiculturalism that Canadians value as part of our national identity. The Indigenous suicide crisis is of critical importance, for it reflects Canada's failure to rectify our past injustices towards Indigenous communities.

OPPORTUNITY FOR ACTION

Colonization of Indigenous peoples left a legacy of violence and abuse, reduced social cohesion and collective identity, loss of language and culture, fragmented political and economic structures, and intergenerational transmission of trauma [1–3]. These experiences have been accompanied by profound socioeconomic inequities in income, employment opportunities, housing, and food security as well as pervasive systemic racism [2,4–6]. As a consequence of these factors, Indigenous populations have the poorest health outcomes in Canada [7].

Sui**R**cide is a leading cause of death for First Nations, Métis and Inuit peoples – the main Indigenous groups in Canada [8]. The rate of suicide is three times higher among First Nations, two times higher among Métis, and nine times higher among Inuit, compared to the general population in Canada [1]. First Nations youth face a suicide rate five to seven times higher than non-Indigenous youth, while the rate of suicide among Inuit youth is eleven times greater than the national average [9]. 24% of First Nations living off-reserve, 23.5% of Inuit and 19.6% of Metis

The need for community-driven phenomenological research to address the suicide crisis among Indigenous peoples in Canada

individuals reported ever having suicidal thoughts [10].

Existing literature demonstrates that suicide in Canadian Indigenous populations is associated with socioeconomic disadvantage [8,11] disruptions to family life [11,12] cultural stress (including loss of land, suppression of belief systems, racism and weakening of social institutions) [11], a history of abuse [13–15], depression and psychological distress [12,14–18] and substance abuse [13,14,17,19,20]. Familial exposure to the residential school system has been strongly associated with lower self-rated health and an increased frequency of suicide attempts [21–23]. Protective factors against suicide have also been identified, including cultural continuity [24] hunting [15] frequent church attendance [13,17] and academic achievement [13]. Contextual, cultural, structural and social factors have been shown to have a larger impact on Indigenous suicides than individual-level factors, but predominant prevention approaches continue to focus on the latter [11,19,25].

Chandler and Lalonde [24,26] discovered a high variability between suicide rates among First Nations in British Columbia: some communities experienced no suicides over a 14 year period while others faced rates up to 800 times the national average. The authors observed an inverse correlation between suicide rates and community involvement in practices to preserve cultural identity [24,26]. They suggested that when the culture of a group is threatened, the resulting loss of shared values and ties to the past can decrease an individual's commitment to their future well-being, which can increase suicide risk [24,26]. Additional studies that compare Indigenous communities across Canada to identify protective factors against suicide are needed to validate these findings and understand how they can inform suicide prevention interventions. Although many papers mention suicide as a problem in Indigenous communities, there is a knowledge gap regarding culturally-relevant interventions that can address the issue [27].

While a few investigations employed qualitative methods such as focus groups or semi-structured interviews [18,19,28,29] the majority of the literature consists of epidemiological investigations utilizing surveys or medical charts to quantify the strength of correlations between suicide rates and various risk factors [12–17,20]. Suicide is often studied from a biological lens as a psychiatric issue that results from causes that exist within individuals [11,30]. This framing of suicide as a personal issue is discordant with Indigenous values of interdependence with their community, ancestors and environment and does not consider how suicide is shaped by situational and social factors including history, politics, identity, culture and power [11,29,31,32].

The literature also lacks narrative accounts of Indigenous perspectives on self- and cultural-continuity, culturally-relevant suicide mitigation strategies and the ways in which traditional healing can reduce suicide prevalence. One of the few research articles written by an Indigenous author emphasizes that the dominant notion of suicide as a direct consequence of mental illness obscures the impact of structural violence and societal problems on the suicide crisis [11,33].

PROPOSED ACTION

Suicide in Indigenous communities needs to be recognized as a public health priority and allocated comparable resources to other major public health issues [34]. In particular, policies should be enacted to support funding of suicide prevention research through a lens that amplifies the voices of Indigenous communities. Although Indigenous health policy frameworks in Canada have recognized the importance of structural dimensions of suicide in Indigenous communities, most research approaches have not yet encompassed these dimensions [11].

Many interventions in Indigenous communities place external health professionals in positions of paternalistic

The need for community-driven phenomenological research to address the suicide crisis among Indigenous peoples in Canada

authority, threatening communities' autonomy and self-determination [35]. These interventions are disempowering to communities and the imposition of Western knowledge systems is reminiscent of colonial efforts [35]. To ensure that future interventions respect communities' priorities, approaches and knowledge systems, further research surrounding suicide in Indigenous communities is critical.

It is recommended that phenomenological research be used as a tool to explore how Indigenous participants perceive mental health in their communities and to understand the role of Indigenous culture and knowledge in addressing the suicide crisis. Phenomenology is a form of qualitative research that seeks to understand individuals' lived experiences, emphasizing the subjective meaning of an experience to a group of people over broad and generalizable findings [36,37]. Phenomenology can be useful to understand suicide in the sociocultural context of Indigenous communities rather than relying on standard biopsychosocial frameworks [11]. Phenomenology can also allow for the needed focus on personal stories and viewpoints of Indigenous participants, separated from researchers' existing knowledge and assumptions [36,37].

Indigenous perceptions of health are holistic, incorporating mental, physical, emotional and spiritual health as well as an interconnectedness with nature [29,31,32,38]. Phenomenological approaches will be useful to capture the multidimensionality of Indigenous in experiences, to a depth not possible with reductionist approaches used in previous epidemiological studies of suicide [25]. Due to the use of oral storytelling as a method to capture data, phenomenological approaches also align with Indigenous knowledge-sharing traditions [37].

Phenomenological approaches offer the opportunity to investigate how upstream protective factors like cultural continuity can mitigate suicide. Highlighting these positive characteristics of communities with low suicide rates can facilitate the creation of interventions based on existing strengths of communities. This strengths-based approach aligns with Indigenous strengths-based constructions of health [39].

In light of Canada's shameful history of unethical research on Indigenous peoples [40] it is imperative that research initiatives be developed through long-term partnerships with Indigenous communities. Policies to ensure ethical conduct of research and provide Indigenous communities with ownership over their data will be key to inform this research. Existing frameworks such as the First Nations Mental Wellness Continuum [41] should be considered in designing research approaches. Additionally, current funding models that require institutional affiliation to receive funding serve as a barrier for Indigenous organizations to obtain funding. Eligibility guidelines should be modified to ensure equitable access to research funding for Indigenous organizations [42].

In summary, phenomenological research to understand suicide in the context of Indigenous culture and experiences is essential to tackle the suicide crisis. Stark inequities in Indigenous health outcomes will persist unless we change the status quo of Indigenous suicide research.

REFERENCES

- [1] L. J. Kirmayer, G. M. Brass, T. Holton, K. Paul, C. Simpson, and C. Tait, "Suicide Among Aboriginal People in Canada," Transcult. Psychiatr. Res. Rev., vol. 31, pp. 1–189, 2007, Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: http://www.douglas.qc.ca/uploads/File/2007-AHF-suicide.pdf.
- [2] A. Crawford and J. Hicks, "Early childhood adversity as a key mechanism by which colonialism is mediated into suicidal behaviour," North. Public Aff., vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 18–22, 2018, Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: http://www.northernpublicaffairs.ca/index/volume-6-issue-3-the-fight-for-our-lives-preventing-suicide/early-childhood-adversity-as-a-key-mechanism-by-which-colonialism-is-mediated-into-suicidal-behaviour/.
 - [3] M. Kumar and M. Tjepkema, "Suicide among First Nations people, Métis and Inuit (2011-2016)," Statistics Canada

The need for community-driven phenomenological research to address the suicide crisis among Indigenous peoples in Canada

Catalogue no. 99-011-X2019001, 2019. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/catalogue/99-011-X2019001 (accessed Aug. 02, 2021).

- [4] T. Evans-Campbell, "Historical trauma in American Indian/Native Alaska communities: A multilevel framework for exploring impacts on individuals, families, and communities," J. Interpers. Violence, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 316–338, Mar. 2008, doi: 10.1177/0886260507312290.
- [5] A. J. Browne and J. A. Fiske, "First nations women's encounters with mainstream health care services," West. J. Nurs. Res., vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 126–147, Mar. 2001, doi: 10.1177/019394590102300203.
- [6] C. L. Currie, T. C. Wild, D. P. Schopflocher, L. Laing, and P. Veugelers, "Racial discrimination experienced by Aboriginal university students in Canada," Can. J. Psychiatry, vol. 57, no. 10, pp. 617–625, Oct. 2012, doi: 10.1177/070674371205701006.
- [7] Public Health Agency of Canada, "Key Health Inequalities in Canada: A National Portrait," Government of Canada, May 28, 2018. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/science-research-data/key-health-inequalities-canada-national-portrait-executive-summary.html (accessed Aug. 02, 2021).
- [8] M. Hajizadeh, A. Bombay, and Y. Asada, "Socioeconomic inequalities in psychological distress and suicidal behaviours among Indigenous peoples living off-reserve in Canada," CMAJ, vol. 191, no. 12, pp. E325–E336, Mar. 2019, doi: 10.1503/CMAJ.181374.
- [9] Health Canada, "Facts on Suicide Rates," Government of Canada, 2016. https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/first-nations-inuit-health/health-promotion/suicide-prevention.html (accessed Aug. 02, 2021).
- [10] Statistics Canada, "Aboriginal Peoples Survey," Government of Canada, 2020. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/catalogue/89-653-X (accessed Aug. 02, 2021).
- [11] J. Ansloos, "Rethinking Indigenous Suicide ProQuest," Int. J. Indig. Heal., vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 8–28, 2018, Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.proquest.com/docview/2263216706?pq-origsite=gscholar&fromopenview=true.
- [12] M. Lemstra, M. Rogers, J. Moraros, and E. Grant, "Risk indicators of suicide ideation among on-reserve First Nations youth.," Paediatr. Child Health, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 15–20, Jan. 2013, Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24381486.
- [13] L. J. Kirmayer, M. Malus, and L. J. Boothroyd, "Suicide attempts among Inuit youth: a community survey of prevalence and risk factors," Acta Psychiatr. Scand., vol. 94, no. 1, pp. 8–17, Jul. 1996, doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1996.tb09818.x.
- [14] E. Chachamovich, L. J. Kirmayer, J. M. Haggarty, M. Cargo, R. McCormick, and G. Turecki, "Suicide among Inuit: Results from a large, epidemiologically representative follow-back study in Nunavut," Can. J. Psychiatry, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 268–275, Jun. 2015, doi: 10.1177/070674371506000605.
- [15] S. L. Fraser, D. Geoffroy, E. Chachamovich, and L. J. Kirmayer, "Changing rates of suicide ideation and attempts among Inuit youth: A gender-based analysis of risk and protective factors," Suicide Life-Threatening Behav., vol. 45, no. 2, pp. 141–156, Apr. 2015, doi: 10.1111/sltb.12122.
- [16] L. J. Boothroyd, L. J. Kirmayer, S. Spreng, M. Malus, and S. Hodgins, "Completed suicides among the Inuit of northern Quebec, 1982–1996: a case-control study.," Can. Med. Assoc. J., vol. 165, no. 6, pp. 749–55, Sep. 2001, Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11584562.
- [17] L. J. Kirmayer, L. J. Boothroyd, and S. Hodgins, "Attempted suicide among Inuit youth: Psychosocial correlates and implications for prevention," Can. J. Psychiatry, vol. 43, no. 8, pp. 816–822, Oct. 1998, doi: 10.1177/070674379804300806.
- [18] L. Mehl-Madrona, "Indigenous knowledge approach to successful psychotherapies with Aboriginal suicide attempters," Can. J. Psychiatry, vol. 61, no. 11, pp. 696–699, Nov. 2016, doi: 10.1177/0706743716659247.
- [19] M. L. Walls, D. Hautala, and J. Hurley, "'Rebuilding our community': Hearing silenced voices on Aboriginal youth suicide," Transcult. Psychiatry, vol. 51, no. 1, pp. 47–72, Feb. 2014, doi: 10.1177/1363461513506458.
- [20] B. Malchy, M. W. Enns, T. K. Young, and B. J. Cox, "Suicide among Manitoba's Aboriginal people, 1988 to 1994.," CMAJ, vol. 156, no. 8, pp. 1133–8, Apr. 1997, Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9141983.
- [21] R. J. McQuaid, A. Bombay, O. A. McInnis, C. Humeny, K. Matheson, and H. Anisman, "Suicide ideation and attempts among First Nations peoples living on-reserve in Canada: the intergenerational and cumulative effects of Indian Residential Schools," Can. J. Psychiatry, vol. 62, no. 6, pp. 422–430, Jun. 2017, doi: 10.1177/0706743717702075.
- [22] B. Elias, J. Mignone, M. Hall, S. P. Hong, L. Hart, and J. Sareen, "Trauma and suicide behaviour histories among a Canadian indigenous population: An empirical exploration of the potential role of Canada's residential school system," Soc. Sci. Med., vol. 74, no. 10, pp. 1560–1569, May 2012, doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.01.026.
 - [23] C. Hackett, D. Feeny, and E. Tompa, "Canada's residential school system: Measuring the intergenerational impact

The need for community-driven phenomenological research to address the suicide crisis among Indigenous peoples in Canada

of familial attendance on health and mental health outcomes," J. Epidemiol. Community Health, vol. 70, no. 11, pp. 1096–1105, Nov. 2016, doi: 10.1136/jech-2016-207380.

[24] M. J. Chandler and C. Lalonde, "Cultural continuity as a hedge against suicide in Canada's First Nations," Transcult. Psychiatry, vol. 35, no. 2, pp. 191–219, Jun. 1998, doi: 10.1177/136346159803500202.

[25] M. Mihychuk, "BREAKING POINT: THE SUICIDE CRISIS IN INDIGENOUS COMMUNITIES Report of the Standing Committee on Indigenous and Northern Affairs," 2017. Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: http://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/Committee/421/INAN/Reports/RP8977643/inanrp09/inanrp09-e.pdf.

[26] M. J. Chandler and C. E. Lalonde, "Cultural continuity as a protective factor against suicide in First Nations youth," Horizons, vol. 10, no. 10, pp. 68–72, 2008, doi: 0803973233.

[27] S. Hatcher, A. Crawford, and N. Coupe, "Preventing suicide in indigenous communities," Curr. Opin. Psychiatry, vol. 30, no. 1, pp. 21–25, 2017, doi: 10.1097/YCO.00000000000295.

[28] S. L. Stewart, "Promoting Indigenous mental health: Cultural perspectives on healing from Native counsellors in Canada," Int. J. Heal. Promot. Educ., vol. 46, no. 2, pp. 49–56, 2008, doi: 10.1080/14635240.2008.10708129.

[29] D. Danto and R. Walsh, "Mental health perceptions and practices of a Cree community in Northern Ontario: a qualitative study," Int. J. Ment. Health Addict., vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 725–737, Aug. 2017, doi: 10.1007/s11469-017-9791-6.

[30] B. Carpenter, M. Harris, S. Jowett, G. Tait, and R. Scott Bray, "Coronial Inquests, Indigenous Suicide and the Colonial Narrative," Crit. Criminol. 2021, pp. 1–19, Jul. 2021, doi: 10.1007/S10612-021-09578-W.

[31] R. M. McCormick, "Healing through interdependence: The role of connecting in First Nations healing practices.," Can. J. Couns., vol. 31, no. 3, pp. 172–184, 1997, [Online]. Available: https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ555251.pdf.

[32] J. L. Sasakamoose, A. Scerbe, I. Wenaus, and A. Scandrett, "First Nation and Métis Youth Perspectives of Health: An Indigenous Qualitative Inquiry," Qual. Inq., vol. 22, no. 8, pp. 636–650, Oct. 2016, doi: 10.1177/1077800416629695.

[33] G. S, K. Stelkia, C. Wieman, and E. Adams, "View of Mental Health Interventions for First Nations, Inuit, and Métis Peoples in Canada: A Systematic Review," Int. Indig. Policy J., vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 1–33, 2021, Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://ojs.lib.uwo.ca/index.php/iipj/article/view/10820/11257.

[34] CAMH, "Suicide Prevention: A Review and Policy Recommendations," 2020. Accessed: Aug. 02, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.camh.ca/-/media/files/pdfs---public-policy-submissions/suicide-prevention-review-and-policy-recommendations-pdf.pdf.

[35] L. M. Wexler and J. P. Gone, "Culturally responsive suicide prevention in indigenous communities: Unexamined assumptions and new possibilities," Am. J. Public Health, vol. 102, no. 5, pp. 800–806, May 2012, doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2011.300432.

[36] B. E. Neubauer, C. T. Witkop, and L. Varpio, "How phenomenology can help us learn from the experiences of others," Perspect. Med. Educ. 2019 82, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 90–97, Apr. 2019, doi: 10.1007/S40037-019-0509-2.

[37] C. Burnette, S. Sanders, H. Butcher, and S. Salois, "Illuminating the Lived Experiences of Research with Indigenous Communities," Aborig. Policy Res. Consort. Int., p. 171, 2011, doi: 10.1080/15313204.2011.622199.

[38] C. P. van Uchelen, S. F. Davidson, S. V. A. Quressette, C. R. Brasfield, and L. H. Demerais, "What makes us strong: urban aboriginal perspectives on wellness and strength.," Can. J. Community Ment. Heal., vol. 16, no. 2, pp. 37–50, Sep. 1997, doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.7870/cjcmh-1997-0005.

[39] J. Bryant et al., "Beyond deficit: 'strengths-based approaches' in Indigenous health research," Sociol. Health Illn., vol. 00, pp. 1–17, 2021, doi: 10.1111/1467-9566.13311.

[40] N. E. MacDonald, R. Stanwick, and A. Lynk, "Canada's shameful history of nutrition research on residential school children: The need for strong medical ethics in Aboriginal health research," Paediatr. Child Heal., vol. 19, no. 2, p. 64, 2014, [Online]. Available: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3941673/.

[41] Health Canada and Assembly of First Nations, "First Nations Mental Wellness Continuum Framework – Summary Report," Government of Canada, 2014. https://www.sac-isc.gc.ca/eng/1576093687903/1576093725971 (accessed Aug. 02, 2021).

[42] Canada Research Coordinating Committee, "Setting new directions to support Indigenous research and research training in Canada 2019 – 2022," Government of Canada, 2019. https://www.canada.ca/en/research-coordinating-committee/priorities/indigenous-research/strategic-plan-2019-2022.html (accessed Aug. 02, 2021).